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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Long live the spirit of Samora Moises Machel! 

On October 19, at Mbuzini in Mpumalanga, President Armando Guebuza of 
Mozambique and I will lead a solemn ceremony to commemorate the 20th 
Anniversary of the tragic death of the first President of independent 
Mozambique, Samora Moises Machel, in a plane crash at Mbuzini. With us will 
be Mrs Gra9a Machel, her children with Samora Machel, and other members of 
the Machel family. 

Today it seems such a long time ago that we had the privilege to sit with 
Samora Machel, to hear him speak, to draw inspiration from his seemingly 
inexhaustible energy, his effervescence and optimism, his confidence that 
Mozambique, South Africa and Africa would overcome their problems, in the 
same way that the great FRELIMO liberation movement he led had, through 
struggle, ended 500 years of Portuguese colonisation of Mozambique. 

And yet as we recall the memory of Samora Machel two decades after he died, 
the images of the living Samora flash in the mind, occasionally evoking an 
intense feeling that we can actually still see this great hero of the people 
of Mozambique and Africa and that we are indeed about to hear his voice once 
again. 

It is during such moments that we come to understand the enormous and 
indelible impact that Samora Machel made on us as individuals, on our 
movement and struggle, and on the future of our country. It is at such 
moments that we come to understand that Samora Machel became part of us, our 
own national hero that cannot be separated from all our other national 
heroes and heroines. 

The terrible news broke upon the world and us on October 20, 1986 that the 
plane carrying Samora Machel had crashed on South African territory the 
previous night, killing him and 34 other people, including the Soviet crew 
that flew the fated plane. And as we grieved, we asked a question that has 
still not been answered - was the apartheid regime responsible for the 
tragic deaths at Mbuzini! 

Immediately after the deaths at Mbuzini, the President of the ANC, the late 
0. R. Tambo, sent a Message of Condolences to the Central Committee of 
FRELIMO, which fully expressed the feelings of our movement and our 
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struggling people, saying: 

"The tragedy that has befallen the people of Mozambique is without parallel 
in the history of the independent Africa. It is a tragedy that has shocked 
and stunned progressive mankind. It is a staggering blow to African people 
and especially to the people of southern Africa, a blow that is felt most 
intensely by the African National Congress and the entire oppressed and 
democratic people of South Africa, a tragedy they can never forget. 

"Our leader, comrade-in-arms, and brother, Samora Moises Machel, President 
and Marshal of the People's Republic of Mozambique, President of the FRELIMO 
Party, one of the most outstanding leaders of our continent, one of its best 
brains, an unsurpassed fighter who fought to turn Southern Africa into a 
liberated zone of humanity, this great fighter has been killed by the only 
enemy who stands to gain by his death, the apartheid regime of Pretoria and 
its agents. 

"President Machel fell in the cause of service to mankind. He was 
accompanied to his death by his great countrymen and by nationals of 
countries involved in the struggle against apartheid South Africa. On behalf 
of the African National Congress, the masses of South Africa, and on my own 
behalf, I send heartfelt condolences to the Mozambican nation, Gra~a Machel, 
and the children, as well as to the bereaved families of the deceased. The 
Mozambican people will yet again rise to the challenge of the hour, and use 
this great tragedy to execute a great leap forward. A Luta Continua; 
Venceremos." 

Even twenty years after the event, as we read this message from Oliver 
Tambo, we feel moved once more to cry out in pain, which, still, we feel 
with undiminished intensity, and recall the memory of our leader, 
comrade-in-arms, and brother, one of the most outstanding leaders of our 
continent, one of its best brains, an unsurpassed fighter who fought for the 
liberation of all the peoples of Africa, including and especially our own. 

In 1981 the apartheid armed forces invaded Mozambique and killed members and 
cadres of the ANC then living temporarily in Matola on the outskirts of 
Maputo. This act of aggression constituted part of the offensive of the 
oppressor regime in Pretoria directed against both liberated Mozambique and 
our movement. 

Correctly it saw free Mozambique, led by Samora Machel, and the ANC, led by 
Oliver Tambo, as inseparable comrades-in-arms committed to act together to 
achieve the liberation of our people and therefore the final liquidation of 
the system of colonialism and white minority domination on our continent. To 
save itself from destruction, it was determined to fight and defeat both, 
with no holds barred. 

Already in February 1980, the Secretary General of the ANC, the late Alfred 
Nzo, had issued a statement headed "Hands off Mozambique!", in which he 
said: 

"Recent events have made it abundantly clear that the apartheid regime of 
South Africa is preparing for renewed attacks against the frontline states. 
For this purpose all manner of deceptive fabrications have been concocted 
and broadcast to the world seeking to justify these impending acts of 
aggression. 

"Over the last few days the Pretoria regime has put out two such 
fabrications. The first was that it had captured a cache of arms in the 
northern part of the South African province of Natal close to the border 
with Mozambique. The second was that some ten guerrillas had robbed and 
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burnt down a shop in the same area and kidnapped the owner for military 
training ... 

"The National Executive Committee of the ANC calls on the world community 
urgently to launch a vigorous campaign around the important watchwords -
'HANDS OFF MOZAMBIQUE'. We further call on the world community to give 
maximum assistance to the ANC for us to discharge our responsibilities, in 
the interests of international peace and security and the liberty of our 
people." 

However, regardless of anything the international community did to respond 
to this urgent call, the apartheid regime was not about to give up its 
offensive against its common enemies, independent Mozambique and the African 
National Congress. That is why it carried out a massacre in Matola in 1981. 

A year later in 1982, Oliver Tambo came to Mozambique to participate in 
activities organised to mark the first anniversary of the Matola Massacre. 
Speaking at a Frelimo Rally at Bairro de Liberdade, Maputo, he said: 

"We are here today because, exactly a year ago this day, at Pra9a de 
lndependencia in Maputo, the celebrated Leader and Commander of the heroic 
Mozambican people, Comrade President Samora Machel, responded to the Matola 
raid by summoning his people back to the war trenches they had known since 
September 25, 1964; back into battle, for the defence of their motherland, 
their sovereignty, their territorial integrity, their national dignity; for 
the defence of the gains of the Mozambican revolution - the gains of the 
African revolution; for the defence of their internationalist essence and 
their socialist future - a future of which the victory of the struggle led 
by the ANC and SWAPO against the Pretoria fascists is an integral part. 

"And we now know that the Mozambican people, from the Rovuma to the Maputo 
rallied to FRELIMO's call with their knobkerries, pangas and other weapons. 
When the raiders reappeared at Ponto d'Oro, the people plunged their 
pickaxes into the skulls of the fascist intruders. 

"Your response - the response of a nation forged in the furious furnaces of 
two brutal wars - had a dynamising impact throughout southern Africa, and 
throughout the continent. It was an act of mobilisation of the international 
progressive forces for resolute struggle against apartheid colonialism and 
fascism. 

"You riveted the 35 million people of Mozambique and South Africa together 
and joined them in solid unity with the peoples of the rest of the region in 
their determination to rid our continent of this painful and dangerous 
plague." 

This message of defiance did not sit well with the captains of apartheid. 
They decided to intensify the pressure against liberated Mozambique, 
especially by ensuring that RENAMO intensified its military offensive with 
the intention truly to bring liberated Mozambique to its knees. 

In the end, Samora Machel, on behalf of the government and people of 
Mozambique, had to accept and sign the Nkomati Accord in March 1984, to 
bring peace to the Mozambican people and defend the independence of 
Mozambique. 

In return for the promise to call of its dogs of war, which it did not keep, 
the apartheid regime demanded its pound of flesh - the expulsion of the ANC 
from Mozambique and the termination of the comradeship and friendship 
between FRELIMO and the ANC, between the peoples of Mozambique and South 
Africa, between Samora Machel and Oliver Tambo. 
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When the day came when Samora Machel had to explain to Oliver Tambo what the 
Nkomati Accord meant to the ANC, he could not bring himself to do it. His 
revolutionary morality and conscience would not allow him to tell the story 
that in order to protect our liberated zone, Mozambique, saving it from 
total destruction, he had had to agree that our combined forces, liberated 
Mozambique and the ANC, had to retreat. He broke down and wept the bitter 
tears of arrogant humiliation by a criminal racist regime. 

He was obliged to ask somebody else, his comrade, Mariano Matsinha, to break 
the news to his other comrade, brother and friend, Oliver Tambo, that 
liberated Mozambique had had to take on the desperately unhappy 
responsibility to ensure that the ANC closes down its Mozambique front, thus 
significantly reducing its capacity further to intensify its offensive 
against the common enemy of the peoples of Mozambique, South Africa and 
Africa, the apartheid regime. 

But first among us, Oliver Tambo knew that the combined retreat of free 
Mozambique and the ANC was temporary. He knew, as he said at Bairro de 
Liberdade in Maputo, that by his actions, Samora Machel had "riveted the 35 
million people of Mozambique and South Africa together and joined them in 
solid unity with the peoples of the rest of the region." 

In 1976 FRELIMO and the Government of Mozambique conducted a determined 
campaign to mobilise the Mozambican people to support the struggle for the 
liberation of Zimbabwe. During this campaign, Samora Machel asked Oliver 
Tambo to visit Xai Xai, the capital of Gaza Province, to see his father who 
had expressed a desire to meet President Tambo. 

This was true. But in reality Samora Machel wanted Oliver Tambo to visit 
Gaza to persuade the population of this Province also to support the 
struggle for the liberation of Zimbabwe, prepared to withstand the 
inevitable violent retaliatory onslaught that would be launched by the 
forces of the Rhodesian Smith regime. 

Samora Machel asked Oliver Tambo to go to Gaza because the population of 
this Province of Mozambique, whose male population had been working on the 
South African mines and farms for many decades already, saw themselves as 
members and supporters of the ANC rather than FRELIMO. Thus they would 
sooner take their direction from the ANC rather than FRELIMO. They saw their 
own and most urgent task as being the liberation of South Africa, accepting 
that the rest of the country could focus on Zimbabwe. 

Oliver Tambo spent many days travelling throughout Gaza, communicating the 
message to the people that the ANC and FRELIMO were completely at one in 
identifying the liberation of Zimbabwe as our common, principal and 
immediate strategic task. The peoples of Mozambique and South Africa were 
indeed riveted together and joined in solid unity with the peoples of the 
rest of the region. 

On October 19, free Mozambique and free South Africa will convene at Mbuzini 
in Mpumalanga to pay tribute to a beloved son of the Mozambican people, a 
leader and hero of both the Mozambican and South African people, on the 
occasion of the 20th Anniversary of his tragic death. 

In the 1987 January 8th Statement of our movement, when we celebrated our 
75th anniversary, Oliver Tambo said: 

"The late President of the People's Republic of Mozambique, Samora Moises 
Machel, and others who have been murdered by the Pretoria regime and its 
agents, will forever remain examples of that steadfast refusal of the 
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peoples of our region to surrender to racial and colonial domination, 
fascist tyranny and state terrorism. 

"Samora Machel was a towering giant of the African Revolution. He dedicated 
his life to our own liberation. His ideas and his deeds are a material force 
in the struggle for our emancipation. The blood he shed on our soil is and 
will forever be a fountain of freedom for all our people. On this historic 
day we make an undertaking to the brother people of Mozambique and our 
entire region that, at Mbuzini, where the fellow-combatant, Samora Machel, 
lost his life, we shall erect a monument that will symbolise the common 
suffering of the people of Southern Africa, a tribute to their heroism, and 
a solemn affirmation that we share a common destiny of liberty, peace and 
social progress." 

On October 19, at Mbuzini, we will, together with the leaders of the sister 
people of Mozambique, to whom we are riveted by unbreakable steel bands of 
comradeship, friendship and solidarity, formally dedicate the monument that 
will symbolise the common suffering of the people of Southern Africa, a 
tribute to their heroism and a solemn affirmation that we share a common 
destiny of liberty, peace and social progress, of which Oliver Tambo spoke 
almost 20 years ago. 

Thabo Mbeki 

CRIME <Viewpoint - Charles Nqakula> 

Community participation crucial in the fight against crime 

Many governments in the world are reviewing their strategies and tactics to 
deal with crime. The law enforcement agencies of the world are working in a 
more coordinated and collaborative system, while their governments enter 
into cooperation agreements on issues affecting the criminal justice system. 

It makes sense to work in this way given that crime has been globalised. To 
fight the scourge in every corner where the criminals operate, it is 
necessary to unite all law abiding citizens and their governments in the 
fight against crime. 

British Prime Minister, Tony Blair, in a speech delivered on June 23, 2006, 
on the criminal justice reform in his country, said among other things: 

"We are the first post-war British Government that has seen crime fall 
during its term of office. But, unsurprisingly, given the publicity, no-one 
would believe it. The truth is, there have been improvements, there has been 
progress, but the gap between what the public expects and what the public 
sees is still there." 

This is also the story of South Africa. It is true, for instance, that crime 
levels are going down in South Africa. Of course, we need a consistent input 
from our communities in the fight against crime in order to drastically 
reduce those levels. 

The African National Congress indicated, from the time of its unbanning in 
1990, that freedom would reduce political tension in the country and 
political violence would vanish when our democracy took root. 

It is true that there are, now and again, flashes of political violence in 
South Africa, especially during elections. That violence, though, is not at 
the scale of the political violence of the mid-80s and mid-90s. 
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Another aspect of Blair's speech that resonates with our situation is when 
he said: 

"I have come to the conclusion that part of the problem in this whole area 
has been the absence of a proper, considered intellectual and political 
debate about the nature of liberty in the modern world." 

Our liberation, as the case has been in other parts of the world, created 
spaces that have been exploited by wrongdoers. Among others, there is 
freedom of movement that has allowed criminals to travel freely across our 
country, from South Africa itself and from other countries as well. They 
commit crimes across our provinces. 

It is necessary to note, when discussing serious and violent crimes, that 
the firearms market has become quite big and extensive. There are more 
outlets in the world than ever before that sell guns. South Africa has its 
own share of the gun market. 

Firearms have become the favourite weapon of choice in serious and violent 
crimes and account for most murders worldwide. 

The project to curb the proliferation of illegal firearms in South Africa is 
frustrated by the fact that many legal owners lose their firearms on a daily 
basis. It should be understood that what is today an illegal firearm was 
once legal. It was legally manufactured, legally registered and legally 
owned. 

The South African Police Service annual report for the last financial year 
(2005/06) indicates that there was a total of 14 842 legal guns that legal 
owners lost or were stolen from them. It goes without saying that those 
firearms became part of the illegal pool of guns that criminals use in 
organised, aggravated robberies and other serious and violent crimes. 

ANC members who are participating in the national discourse on crime, should 
recall the discussions of the past, especially those of 1992, when we were 
discussing policing in a future democratic dispensation, starting with the 
transition. Those debates also lifted up the transformation of the police. 

Many of the things we proposed then subsequently informed the law on 
policing and regulations regarding the conduct of the police. 

For purposes of this article, I want to take up the aspect of the ANC's 
vision for policing that sought to centralise the communities in the fight 
against crime. The elements of that vision with respect to the communities 
were spelt out as follows: 

"Community policing is not 'soft' policing. Community policing has now been 
recognized as more effective because it understands that it is not the 
police alone who combat and prevent crime. It is the community who are 
largely responsible for criminal prosecutions. They lay charges, make 
statements, testify in court, and assist the police in the performance of 
their functions. Without this cooperation no police force can discharge its 
duties." 

We went on to say as we were spelling out the new vision that "there must be 
increased local community influence and control over policing priorities and 
practices (and) the relationship between the police and the policed should 
be one of reciprocal control." 

To give effect to that principle, we argued for the establishment of 
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Community Policing Forums (CPFs). We wanted the CPFs, as intermediaries 
between the people and the police to create conditions for the "real 
empowerment of communities to determine policing priorities and to assess 
police performance against verifiable standards". 

We believed then, and still believe now, that crime prevention and combating 
is a joint project between the police and the people. There are many 
instances where this principle is understood, where the police are working 
side-by-side with the people as crime-fighters. But, we need more people to 
do this so that we can flush out of our areas the criminals that have been 
preying on our innocent people, especially vulnerable communities. 

The vulnerable people include women and children. Many of them are victims 
of domestic violence. In the Financial Year 2004/05, there were 558 325 
cases recorded with the police where women and children were victims of 
murder, attempted murder, rape, serious assault, indecent assault and common 
assault. That accounted for 58,5% of all people over those 12 months who 
were targets of contact crime. 

What is of crucial importance to ANC members and other people who are law 
abiding citizens to note, is the high rate of crime among people who know 
one another in the social environment where they live. For instance, during 
the 2005/06 financial year, 81,5% of the 18 528 murders over those 12 months 
were committed by perpetrators who were known to the victim. So were the 
attempted murders (59,4%), rape (75,9%), serious assault (89, 1%). 

Many of those crimes were committed by people who were under the influence 
of drugs and alcohol. 

In the communities where we live we know who sells the liquor and the drugs. 
We know that those substances are sold to our children as well, who in turn, 
becomes addicted to them. And we keep quiet. 

Let us revive all our old structures and deal with crime, together with the 
police, where we live. Let us design campaigns to deal with crime. Let us be 
members of, or give support to, the CPFs. 

But, whatever we do, we must be part of crime-fighting in our country as 
people who love peace and stability and as law abiding citizens. 

** Charles Nqakula is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee 

MORE INFORMATION: 

ANC discussion document "Policing the Transition: Transforming the Police" 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/policy/policing.html 

------------------------------
This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at40.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 
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